
 



 Wayne Attard

Malta

To: The Secretary

Senate Legal and Constitutional References Committee

Parliament House

Canberra ACT 2600

AUSTRALIA

Fax: +61 2 6277 5794

E-mail: legcon.sen@aph.gov.au

Date: 11/02/04

Submission to Inquiry into Australian Expatriates

Dear Sir/Madam,

I was born in Melbourne in Australia on 28/01/72.  My mother and/or father migrated to Australia from Malta in 1966.

As a child I enjoyed dual citizenship: I was Australian by birth under Australian law and Maltese by descent under Maltese law.

In 1996, when I was 24 years old, my family moved back to Malta.  

I was required by the Maltese citizenship authorities to present documentary evidence that I had formally renounced my Australian citizenship under Australian law, in order to keep my Maltese citizenship beyond my 19th birthday.

I opted to keep Maltese citizenship in adulthood due to the fact that life in Malta for me without Maltese citizenship would have been extremely difficult.  In particular to be able to find employment without any difficulties and also for the ability to purchase property in Malta.

At the time that I renounced my Australian citizenship I did so only because I felt compelled and essentially had no choice in the circumstances.  I was extremely unhappy about forfeiting my Australian citizenship, because I was born in Australia, spent my formative years there and still consider myself to be “Australian” today, even if I am not legally an Australian citizen.  

Australian citizenship is my birthright because I was born in Australia. I still maintain close ties with Australia because I still have family and friends who I am in contact with on a regular basis.

I note that Australian law changed with effect from 1 July 2002 to allow people who renounced their Australian citizenship in order to retain another citizenship to apply to resume their Australian citizenship up to the age of 25 years.  However, this provision does not assist me, because I was over the age of 25 on 1 July 2002.

Regardless of the fact that I am not formally an Australian citizen, I consider myself to be an integral part of Australia’s now significant Diaspora. Many thanks for the opportunity to contribute to the work of your Committee in this Inquiry.

Yours faithfully

Wayne Attard


